Friends of Cherry Orchard Park - Annual General Meeting 2015
Acting Chairman’s Report
First of all I want to take this opportunity to thank all committee members, past and present, for their hard work and support for the Park during the last year. Every member has contributed in one way or another but I want to mark out one person for a special mention and that is Penny Down our Secretary. Her energy and enthusiasm is boundless. She works tirelessly not only to ensure all the admin gets done but also to ensure the web-site is maintained, Facebook updated and Members are kept informed about what's going on in the park.  She is an inspiration!
I would also like to mention at this point and give recognition to the Committee members who left us during the last year. These are Graham Hutchinson, Heather Meggison, Ruth Wright and Nick Cornish. Graham and Heather, in particular, were both instrumental in founding this organisation and we are grateful to them for their energy and commitment over the years. We thank them all for all they have done and regret their decisions to resign.
I'll start with a word about Events during the past year.
The Friends have been involved in a number of events during the year. These include supporting the 'Kirste 5 Run' and  St Lawrence Orchard Apple Day, and arranging a pruning workday in the Orchard, Christmas Wreath making, the New Year and Spring Walks, litter picking and of course our own very successful Apple Day. The success of this event far exceeded our expectations. A combination of beautiful weather, free entry and far reaching publicity meant well over 1500 people came through the gates during the course of the day.
The Committee want to thank everyone who supported the Friends, gave their time and worked so hard to help but, in particular, I want to mention Graham Hutchinson's input into Apple Day. His personal enthusiasm, hard work and providing access to the resources at his disposal, ensured a day to remember, enabling us to entertain and cope with the hundreds of people who attended and enjoyed the day. All in all it was a magnificent effort which raised in excess of £1300 which we have already invested, or are on our way to investing, in benches, trees, bird and owl boxes and signage.
We had previously agreed to make Apple Day an annual event, however, the changes in our Committee during the course of the year have made it impossible for us to consider a similar event this year. We will look at the possibility of arranging another event in 2016.
Moving on to talk about the Park, the past year has been an active one and seen a number of changes and improvements. There have also been a number of issues which the Group has raised or taken action on.
The Lake – has seen changes with the water level lowered allowing the planting of reeds and resulting in less pressure on the North Eastern bank, which was eroding badly and at risk of collapsing. One outcome is that it appears to have gone some way to deterring fishermen with far fewer climbing the fence. On the other hand, with further drops in the water level, there is some concern about the welfare of the remaining fish who, with the heat and lack of rain, may struggle to survive. Having highlighted this as an issue, RDC are on the case.
New England Wood - following the active lobbying of members, coppicing has at last been carried out in this Ancient Wood. Soon after completion the first bluebells appeared there for some years. A real success story which is largely down to the persistence of ex committee member Nick Cornish and the officers of RDC. Well done.
Path and Bridleway Improvement Hopefully you will have noticed that work was completed on the Flemings Farm Byway (the cinder path) last November. The path had been severely rutted following serious flooding. The adjoining ditch was cleared and the ruts filled. Also, there is a brilliant new path running along the side of the Hazel plantation and the stream. In the winter and after heavy rain this whole area simply became a bog and was really quite dangerous (even in wellies!) so the improvements there are very welcome. Also, following gradual deterioration, work has recently been completed to re-surface the Bridleway and new 'official' blue Bridleway markers were put up in November.
RDC have done a really good job on these paths and our thanks go to them for their efforts to maintain the infrastructure. We know though that there is still a lot to do and we have already raised issues about the paths to the west of Flemings Farm. These are on our 'radar' for the coming year so we hope they are on RDC's as well.
Admin and Planning
The Bylaws - Here we are three years down the line now and still there are no bylaws. It seems that the wheels of Government have actually ground to a halt as far as this is concerned. It continues to be a worry particularly in light of the Licence application which I will come to later.
The Committee continue to have excellent working relationships with the Officers at RDC and we are of course looking forward to working with the newly appointed Portfolio Holder, Jo McPherson.
In November the Friends were asked to comment on the RDC Open Spaces Strategy. We submitted comments and a number of these were picked up on and included in the final document. Some of these issues were raised at a meeting with the then Portfolio Holder, Keith Gordon, in January along with subjects ranging from the Pet Memorial, the possibility of a WW1 Memorial, the Joint Area Action Plan and other issues. This was an information sharing meeting and was helpful and informative.
Also in January, the Friends put forward their submission at the Events Licence Hearing. The open and unrestricted application for an events licence had been made in December giving little time to prepare objections. However, we posted notices through doors and informed as many people as possible to prompt responses. On the day, while not achieving all our aims, we managed to get a restriction on the timings on the licence to ensure that overnight stays in the Park would not be allowed.
Since then, there have not (to our knowledge) been any applications for large events but if there are, we have a commitment from RDC that we will be notified and involved in planning talks. Where necessary, apart from other stringent conditions, wildlife impact and noise surveys will be required.
In February we were absolutely delighted to learn that RDC had managed to purchase three parcels of woodland from Anglian Water. These purchases protect access to all parts of the Park from Grove Road through to Cherry Orchard Lane. A real positive step and a great addition to the Park. Thanks RDC!
The local elections prompted us to write to all local candidates to ask them their views. We had a wide ranging response, wholly positive (well I suppose you would expect that) but also prompting new memberships and offers of support- whatever the outcome. A useful exercise which we hope has raised the park's profile.
In late March, RDC put us in touch with Neil Sumner, a representative of Essex Wildlife Trust (EWT). They are keen to promote the Upper Roach Valley Living Landscape and a good part of this falls within the Park. We are still in the learning phase on what this might mean for the Park but what we have seen so far has been very encouraging and we have invited Neil to speak to the Membership at the AGM.
Finally, your Committee continues to work on your behalf to ensure that maintenance and development in the Park are appropriate and sympathetic to its unique situation and ambience. We are excited by some of the recent developments while remaining concerned about others. Currently, we are looking at signage, to help newcomers find their way around, lobbying for improved access and how we might access grants to support this and considering ways we might support EWT's Living Landscape. Whatever new ideas or schemes came along, you can be assured that first and foremost we are committed to using all the means at our disposal to protect the Park we love.
Jill Ewing
Acting Chair
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